Castlefrank Elementary School 
Parent Council Meeting Minutes

January 19th 2010

In  Attendance: Andrew Canham, Brenda Rockburn, Richard Perkins, Kathleen Reid, Jenn Hall, Kora Lee Lehman Piers, Linda Zimalong, Gerry Gauthier, Brona Little, Carmen Brubacher, Dorothy Forsyth, Ron Kerr, Ahmed El Shaboury, Ginalyn Inciong

Absent: Treasurer Renee Poettcker; Caroline Sewards
Minutes from previous meeting were approved.

Teacher Report: (Brenda Rockburn)

The Big Bad Musical was performed in December by Junior Students

Castlefrank Leadership Team lead by Mme Graham was organizing a fundraiser for 

Haiti relief.

Grade 8 students participated in the annual Tech Day at Earl of March Secondary School on February 11th.

Shepherds of Good Hope visited the school to talk about their role in our community on February 3rd.
Intramural Sports on lunch hours have begun; 

Junior Speedball and Soccer Handball for grades 4-6, the grade 8’s were referees

There is currently a Student Teacher from a Faculty of Education working in the school with the primary team who was a former CES student.

Mrs. Fraser and Mrs. Brown are currently participating in a Ministry of Education Initiative called Schools In The Middle.  Extra funding is provided by the Ministry to provide release time to allow teachers to receive training as part of the Ministry’s effort to support schools with Grade 3 and Grade 6 EQAO scores in the middle to improve. The initiative provides networking and intensive training to support Castlefrank’s School Improvement Plan (SIP) which focuses on Reading Initiatives this school year. 

Currently there is a milk carton recycling program in the school.  Students no longer have to rinse the cartons and take them home to recycle. They are now being collected at school.
Teacher Tony Wilson has organized an Intermediate Athlete’s Council with students to care for equipment and run intramurals.

Castlefrank Staff was recently complimented by local paramedics on how safely and efficiently a serious injury involving blood was handled. The student was in good hands and the outcome has been positive.

Principal’s Report (Andrew Canham)

School Budget:  While not a large budget for the year, the CES School Budget was favorable to allow Mr. Canham to be in the position to be able to give each of the three grade divisions (Primary K-3/Junior 4-6/Intermediate 7-8) $2000 for the year to purchase curriculum resources.

Teachers were able to raise additional funds with the assistance from the school community by initiating the organization of the Walk-A-Thon. This event raised an approximate additional $5000 which was shared equally with the Primary/Junior/ Intermediate divisions. Thus each division was given an additional $1500 to add to the $2000 from the school budget.  Quiznos Sub Days is the next event planned by teachers to raise more funds.  There is or is to be a third event but Principal was unsure of what it was to be.
To spend these funds the teachers were asked to meet in their grade division teams to create wish lists of what they would want and to prioritize their wishes for acquisitions. These prioritized items would then be purchased from the funds allocated by the School Budget, and the money raised from the teacher led fund raising events. What wish list items left over and not purchased from those means were then presented to Parent Council at this meeting for approval using funds raised by parent council initiatives such as Pizza Orders, Hot Dog Days, Halloween Dance and Movie Night.  
District Wide Professional Development Day for Teachers February 12: Ottawa Carleton Elementary Teachers Federation gave the school 5 invitations to members of the Parent Council to attend the organized workshop and professional activities planned that all teachers in the School Board are mandated to attend.  For parents wondering what teachers do on these days it would provide the opportunity to take part.

Life Touch Photos:  parents were not happy with the use of the red curtain used as the backdrop for class pictures this year rather than the blue. The company will be returning in the spring to redo class pictures and there is talk that they may be taken outside on the play structure.  Mr. Canham researched that Life Touch Photos cost slightly higher than most other companies and researched a few other companies with similar product and quality that might be better for cost to parents than Life Touch and suggested that if interested members of Parent Council wanted to peruse these options and if anyone was interested he would make the information available. Parents interested in this initiative of changing school photo companies for the next school year can contact Parent Council Co Chairs Richard Perkins and Kathleen Reid if they would like more information, or wish to form a committee to come up with a proposal for the use of a new company or make a motion at a future council meeting to choose a new company other than Life Touch.
Ottawa Carleton Association of School Councils Report (Brona Little)

Brona gave an oral report and highlighted some events of the meeting she attended. She found the most interesting part of the meeting is the “Chalk It UP” portion of the meeting.  Representatives of Parent Councils from schools in our Board meet.  Each school can post an issue to discuss to brainstorm and network with each other to problem solve or gather information.  Some of the issues or questions brought up at the recent meeting were;

*How do schools send newsletter? Synervoice Telephone System? Some use the Parent Involvement Grant for mailings.
* A rural school is building a new play structure and how to deal with septic beds; how to access grants from the school board and city to help with funding of new play structures and safety guidelines etc.

* Questions arose about the definition of voting and non-voting members of a Parent Council- every school council constitution should clearly explain the difference between a voting and non –voting member.

*Library funding Sources (Leveled Readers)

*Balanced School Day Discussion: one school was new to it this year and parents were not happy-a presentation would be made in the future to explain the ins and outs of changing to the Balance Day schedule. Parents at the school that had changed to the new schedule were upset that the information was not initially fully organized and presented to them.
* Jackie Lawrence the OCDSB Diversity and Equity Rep gave a presentation.

Ms.  Little ended her OCASC report by reminding council that any future questions we might want answered may be forwarded to her to take to the next OCASC meeting.

CES Parent Council Discussion:
Castlefrank ES Parent Council Constitution:  As it currently appears our constitution is in line with what we should be doing.

The constitution should outline: Who council is? What is Quorum? It should define Voting Members vs. Non-Voting Members.  Principal is a non-voting member.

Quorum = 3 executive and #of general members

Our constitution needs to be reviewed and updated. C0- Chair Richard Perkins asked how formal or informal do we as a council want to make our constitution?  The current CES Constitution can be viewed on the council Wiki.  To become better informed about School Council Constitutions and to find out more information council members and parents can view the SCHOOL COUNCIL GUIDE published by 

The Ministry of Education at their website.  Co –Chair Richard Perkins suggested that the topic of our council constitution and its review and update be put on the meeting agenda for next month. He also suggested that council parents form a group or committee to take on the task to present to council for approval. Thus council would be looking for interested parents and council members to join.  It was mentioned that perhaps parents in our community could be informed of this need via newsletter, Monday Morning Minute, or council Wiki. No decision was made to assign this task to one person or group of persons.  

Healthy School Challenge:  Information was shared by Mr. Perkins regarding an initiative available to schools where 3 proposals of 3 activities are put forth and if they are implemented and completed the school receives acknowledgement for being active and healthy.  It was suggested that perhaps the student leadership clubs of the school or the Athlete’s Council might want to participate in this.
People for Education:  a lobby group contacted our council wanting us to pay a membership fee and participate in a survey.  More information about this group can be found at www.peopleforeducation.com
Parents in Partnership: The Ministry of Education has written a parent consultation   report and a copy was sent to council.  The report can be viewed by the public and those interested on the Ministry of Education website. 

Principal Profile Review: needs to be reviewed to ensure it is current. It can be viewed on our council wiki.  Jenn Hall and Ron Kerr agreed to email it to the Principal. It was agreed that the Principal would send it via email to parents for review and at the meeting next month it would be moved to either approve or change it.

Fundraising:
Movie Night:  Thank you was given to Mr. Ahmed El Shaboury for getting donations of snacks and beverages from large businesses. There are still many things left over from the event to be able to hold another one. Our first movie night made $300.  It was discussed that we indeed plan to hold another Movie Night in the future and that we try to plan on getting a Friday evening date in hopes to be able to get more families to attend.  It was discussed that if we give Community Use of Schools lots of advance notice we might be able to secure the gym for a Friday evening. A motion was made to hold two more Movie Night fundraising events on a Friday evening; 1 before the March Break and 1 in May. Andrew Canham agreed to contact Community Use of Schools to secure us 2 Friday night dates in the discussed time slots.  
Kathleen Reid put forth the question asking if council wanted to facilitate our own Haiti Relief fundraiser or co-ordinate with Mme Graham to assist in their fundraising bake sale. Kathleen agreed to contact Mme Graham and head up an event with council members once she had made contact with Mme Graham.
Teacher Wish List Items and Dispensing of Parent Council Funds:

A detailed 5 page wish list was presented to council to approve to allocate funds to teachers by division and whole school for English and French as a Second Language Resources, Science and Music Resources, Multimedia Resources, and funds for laminating, and photocopying.  It was requested by faculty that whatever amount agreed upon by council to allocate, that it be equal for each division.
Treasurer Renee Poettcker   was not in attendance and no formal financial report was given. Through Jenn Hall it was orally stated that we had $7953.29 in our account to allocate.  After having the opportunity to view the wish list that teachers had prepared and after much discussion a decision was made as how to allocate funds at that time. It was suggested by members that perhaps in future the Teacher Wish List could be provided to members prior to the meeting when council would make final motions of approval to allocated funds to give council more time to consider before making final decisions.  
The decision was made to allocate  $3800 for teachers to purchase the first 4 items on the “Whole School” wish list which included; a class set of headphones to be used by students in the computer lab; a third  ELMO projector, lock, and cart; a Media Cart (laptop, projector, cart, lock, and cables), and a microwave for the Faculty Lounge.  The motion was made by Ron Kerr, seconded by Richard Perkins and third by Linda Zimalong.

A second motion was made to allocate $3000 ($1000 per division) to teachers to use to purchase educational resources from their prepared wish lists. (Ron Kerr, Richard Perkins, Kathleen Reid)

A third motion was made to give $1000 of Parent Council Funds to help subsidize the Grade 8 trip to Quebec City which costs $420/student.  (Ron Kerr, Kora Lee Lehman Piers, Jenn Hall)
Thus a total of $7800 was allocated to the school by council on January 19, 2010.
Some discussion was made about the possibility in future of council establishing a special fund for the Principal to use when needed to assist needy students: a Principal’s Discretionary Fund.  

Meeting began at 7:00 p.m. and was adjourned at 8:55 p.m.
